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Request
The applicant seeks approval to replace 4 historic

wood dormer windows located in the turret atop the

third floor of the building. The applicant also seeks

approval for tuck pointing, repair of iron gates,

painting wood trim, and other general maintenance

repairs that do not require a COA.
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Site Context / Background
The property is located on the east side of S. 1st

Street, seven lots north of the southwest corner of 

S. 1st Street and W. Oak St. It is zoned TNZD within 

the Traditional Neighborhood Form District. The 

site contains a three-and-a-half-story, masonry 

building with Italianate detailing. The property 

also has two other contemporary condominium 

buildings on the site as well with vinyl siding. 

There have been prior repairs to these windows 

but given the location a lift must be used to access 

them. There is no interior access to these specific 

window units. 
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Conclusion
The proposed work generally meets the Old Louisville 

design guidelines for Window. The windows have been 

repaired previously and do appear to meet W1, the 

standard for replacement per the Design Guidelines. One 

of the four proposed replacement windows is front facing 

though high enough that it is not easily visible. Since this 

window is in the turret, it serves as an architectural 

element. The turret area is not inhabitable space 

therefore it is not environmentally controlled. This portion 

of the structure is more vulnerable to weathering as it 

faces west, as well.  The applicant has proposed to use 

vinyl instead of a vinyl- or aluminum-clad wood window 

which conflicts with design guideline W6; do not to install 

synthetic windows on front facades. The units on the sides 

and rear of the turret would be permissible per W6.
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Recommendations
Based on the information furnished by the applicant, 

Staff recommends approval for a Certificate of 

Appropriateness with the following conditions:

1. The applicant shall install a vinyl- or 

aluminum-clad wood window in the 

front facing dormer atop the turret. 

2. If the design or materials change, the 

applicant shall contact staff for review 

and approval.
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